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2012 Record Officers Report for  23rd March 2013 AGM

Bill Shreeves
    In 2012 we addressed the problem of finding & encouraging butterfly recorders by holding the usual four regional meetings across Dorset in February & March. Besides finding new recorders these meetings explained the results of 2011 recording & made plans for 2012. This effort was followed up by two Butterfly identification workshop days; one at Kingcombe in partnership with the Dorset Wildlife Trust & the other at Barton Meadows Farm, Cerne Abbas with the kind permission of Dr & Mrs Gourley. Grateful thanks to Brian Dicker, Robin George & Lawrie de Whalley, the course organisers, & to all the ‘tutors’ who volunteered to help. Thanks also to Brian Dicker for organising visits to promote recording on Phil Sterling’s especially designed cuttings along the Weymouth Relief Road & to Georgie Laing for co-ordinating the recording effort. The poor weather was not encouraging but nevertheless Small Blues were seen on two of the cuttings which were covered with their food-plant, Kidney Vetch. Hopefully more recorders will be attracted in 2013 & with better weather.
     This year 60 full Transect walks were completed, with 93,683 butterflies counted from 45 species. As well as these, there were 3 single species walks for the Silver Studded Blue & 6 ‘mini’ walks on farmland along the Purbeck Chalk Ridge. Unfortunately walks at Corfe West Hill, Winspit & Redhill were not completed for 2012 & the data for Wareham Walls & Deadmoor Common has yet to be entered into Transect walker. Two new walks at Durlston Meadows & North Meadows were entered for the first time. Thanks must be given to all the walkers, walk co-ordinators & imputers & also to Martin Raper who every year sorts out the various technical problems with ‘Transect Walker’, converts the data for entry into the Levana atlas programme & is watching over the transformation, starting this April, towards ‘on line entry’ of the walk data.. Special thanks also to those co-ordinators who have already made good progress in the project to complete new maps & walk descriptions using templates devised by Malcolm Wemyss.
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    There has been a gradual change in the composition of the ‘casual’ data sent in to me. The proportion of paper data which has been entered into Levana, thanks to the hard work of Lawrie de Whalley, Tony Long & Derek Fawell, has fallen in relation to the quantity of electronic data which is e-mailed to me on the ‘official ‘forms & sorted for Levana by Robin George. The dedicated work of Lyn Pullen, Jane Smith & Martin Raper over the year has made it possible for an effective system to be set up so that sightings sent to the web site can be passed through into the atlas. This year thanks to Martin Raper we were able to collect & verify butterfly records from the new Living Record scheme which has been adopted by DERC. This on line system is especially valuable for recorders who want to send in data on many other forms of wildlife. Its value was proved by the first ever record of a Grizzled Skipper on Kinson Common by a botanist who had at last found an easy method of recording other wildlife besides plants. Sightings from the Dorset part of the Big Butterfly Count of 2012 provided a very welcome 9,877 butterfly records from 35 species in 308 km squares. Thanks to Adrian Neil, Dorset’s Champion for Wider Countryside monitoring, the county managed to cover 47 of its computer generated 1-km squares – the highest branch total in UK. This added 4,481 butterflies from 35 species to the 2012 records. Also under the guidance of Adrian Neil, as Dorset Garden Records Officer, 108 sets of garden sightings from 98 different 1-km squares covering 32 different species enriched the 2012 data collection. From what could be defined as a ‘giant garden’ representing 140 different varieties of buddleia designed by Peter & Judy Westgate in Fontmell Magna, came a combined survey count of 844 butterflies from 13 different species. By the end of March this river of data, including the Transect Walks, will have been safely verified, passed into Levana & sent into the UK atlas by Bernard Franklin. Meanwhile Robin George has been entering it into our Access data base & sending it off to the Dorset Environmental Records Office. A special appeal to all recorders – we are extremely grateful for your records but please try to avoid sending in your butterfly data via more than one of the routes described as it is very costly in time to sort out duplication!
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    Unfortunately the excessively wet, cool & sunless weather, which set in after an exceptionally warm & dry March, produced one of the most disappointing butterfly years of the 21st century. On over half of the Transect Walks a record 24 species fell more than 50% below either 2011 &/or their annual average counts. Double brooded species, like Small Tortoiseshell, Brown Argus, Common Blue & Small Copper, were among the worst hit by the weather which reduced the egg laying opportunities in June & led to an unusual fall in the size of late summer broods. Even single brooded species like Green Hairstreak, Peacock, Large & Small Skipper shared the pain & the White Admiral was only seen on two Transect Walks in the whole of Dorset. Only one species, the Dark Green Fritillary, actually succeeded in making an above 50% increase on over half the walks which generally record it. Even this was a rather half hearted achievement as its actual count on Transect Walks was lower than the excellent 2011 tally. It is possible that two years of warm, sunny & dry Springs may have helped the caterpillars out of winter hibernation & to find the hairy violets which are their favoured foodplant. It was not until September that things began to look up. In the first week a vast Red Admiral migration witnessed by many observers along the whole Dorset coast went on to feed in peoples’ gardens & eventually pushed northwards further inland. There was also a sprinkling of Painted Ladies & Clouded Yellows, a Long Tailed Blue & 2 Monarchs, one of which gave photographers on Portland some good buddleia poses. The old year ended with a surprise photograph of a Painted Lady in Worth Matravers on 27th December & the new Year of 2013 kicked off on January 1st with 3 more sightings at Canford Cliffs, Studland & Corfe Castle. There were still 7 more sightings including from as far West as Stonebarrow on the 11th & as late as Bere Regis on 2nd February. A dust cloud from the Sahara & migrant moths like Silver Y & Rush Veneer in the moth trap on Portland suggest this was a migration but, given the cold & snow, unlikely to have had a happy ending.
    With two years left before our next Dorset Butterfly Atlas [2010-14] there are still many ‘white hole’ areas of Dorset which appear to be 
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butterfly deserts. Notable gaps in butterfly recording centre on, the Marshwood Vale, Fleet, Dewlish, Newton Heath, Hurn & around Margaret & Guy’s Marsh. The Dorset Records Officer dreams of a much better summer than the last two which might entice butterfly recorders to venture out & fill both these & other gaps on the map!
